MINUTES OF THE EIGHTH MEETING OF THE WAVENEY LOWER YARE & LOTHINGLAND INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD HELD ON 24TH JUNE 2010 AT 2 O’CLOCK AT HADDISCOE VILLAGE HALL

Present:
Mr B G Collen (Chairman)



Mr P Cargill (Vice Chairman)



Mr W Slater



Mr I Vincent



Mr C Mutten



Mr H Budgen



Mr N Dodd



Mr H Carrie



Mr R Beevor



Mr R Basey Fisher



Mr M Caston



Mr S Ames (Gt Yarmouth Borough Council)



Mr H Smith (South Norfolk District Council)



Mrs L Neal (South Norfolk District Council)



Mr J Savage (South Norfolk District Council)



Miss P Allen (South Norfolk District Council)



Mr J Goldsmith (Waveney District Council)



Mr G Debbage (Broadland District Council)

In attendance: 
Mr B J S Blower (Clerk)




Mr P Camamile (Water Management Alliance)




Mr H Cator (ADA)

Apologies:
Mr S Smith



Mr D Burroughes



Mr J Brown



Mr R Cundy



Mr J Bond



Mr B Williamson (Gt Yarmouth Borough Council)



Mr M Gray (South Norfolk District Council)



Mr T Game (South Norfolk District Council)



Mrs C Stevens (South Norfolk District Council)

8.1
Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 4th February 2010 having been circulated were approved as a true record.  Mr Collen was authorised to sign them

8.2
Matters Arising

Minute 7.5.  The Clerk reported that the Burgh St Peter automatic weedscreen cleaner had just been installed and was being commissioned formally next Monday and that any members of the Board would be welcome to attend on site for a demonstration of the new equipment.


Capital Schemes proposed for the current year were the Gillingham pumping station automatic weedscreen, health and safety implementation scheme and Claxton culverts and structures.  Quotations for work required for the Gillingham and health and safety schemes were being obtained with a view to making application for grant approval as soon as possible.  Matters were held up on the Claxton scheme owing to the difficulty in co-ordinating the various interested parties and it was noted that there was a risk of losing the grant for this scheme unless it could be progressed.  The Clerk was to discuss this point with Mr Basey Fisher after the meeting.


Minute 7.11.  The Clerk updated the Board as to progress on arrears that had been reported at the last meeting and it was agreed that at this stage it was not appropriate to write off any of those sums.

8.3 Water Management Alliance

Mr Camamile and Mr Cator were invited to address the Board with the aim of giving Board members a better understanding of what would be the implications for the Board of joining the Water Management Alliance (“WMA”).  Mr Camamile gave a brief outline as to how the WMA operates stressing that individual Boards each retain their autonomy as to operational matters.  He explained how the Joint Management Committee of the WMA works and how this controls the administrative structure and explained the ability for individual Boards to buy in to WMA facilities to the extent that this was required.  He explained that the WMA structure enabled the Boards involved to meet all DEFRA requirements and would enable the Boards to respond in a unified manner and in a more robust way both to the public and Government requirements. 


Mr Cator outlined his vision for the future of water management nationwide and of the need for IDBs to have a leading role in this and explained his view that it was essential that the Board has some form of an arrangement with the WMA in order to ensure that Boards retained their independence and ability properly to fulfil their function.  

Various questions were put to Mr Camamile which he addressed.  

The initial reaction to this from all Board members was that it would be appropriate to maintain close relations and liaison with the WMA but not to make any formal arrangement with them at this stage.  The matter would be kept under review.  At that point Mr Camamile and Mr Cator left the meeting and Mr Collen thanked them for their attendance and contribution.
8.4
Approval of the Accounts

Copies of the Accounts for the Board had been circulated with the draft Annual Return as completed by the Internal Auditor together with a summary of the comparison between estimated and actual expenditure for each level.  Board members had considered the figures and were content with them and it was unanimously resolved to approve the Accounts and to authorise the Chairman and Clerk to sign the Annual Return form at Section 1 – Accounting statements and Section 2 – Annual governance statement behalf of the Board.


The Internal Auditor’s Report was considered and in particular the conclusion and recommendations in that Report.  In the light of recommendation 3(a) the Clerk had made amendments to the Financial Regulations and the amended version was considered by the Board and approved.  It was noted that as well as covering the requirement for a tendering process this also addressed the requirement for a review of the internal audit.  The Clerk invited Board members to consider carefully whether they were content that a meeting between the Internal Auditor and the Clerk at the end of the Internal Audit was a sufficient review process.  Board members were content that it was and that it would not be necessary for any member of the Board to attend that meeting.  It was noted that the meeting with the Internal Auditor reviewing the effectiveness of the internal audit had taken place on 11th June 2010.

As to recommendation 3(b) it was noted that purchase orders would be introduced and this was part of the process of implementing the health and safety plan.  

As to recommendation 3(c) the Clerk had circulated an updated fixed asset register and this was considered.  He explained the basis upon which the cost of pumps had been included on the register and Board members were content with this and approved it.


It was noted that the Board needed to review the risk register in order to comply with audit requirements.  The Clerk had circulated the updated risk register and this was approved.  It was noted that particular attention might be given to identifying any residential property which was at particular risk of flooding.  It was not thought that there was any one residential property which was at any greater risk than others but this would be given further consideration.

8.5
Health and Safety Report
8.5.1
The Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on the 25th of May 2010 were considered and those Minutes were approved as a true record and the Chairman was authorised to sign them.  
8.5.2
The Clerk reported on the problem at the Caldecott pumping station which is referred to at item number 4 of those Minutes.  Subsequent to the meeting he had checked and although the Board has a documentary title to the Caldecott Mill it appears that Mrs Marshall (Roberts) has obtained a registered title to that property.  The Clerk asked the Board to consider whether they thought it more appropriate to challenge that registered title and insist on the Board implementing its health and safety policy in respect of the pumping station or whether it would be better to explore the possibility of abandoning the Caldecott pumping station to Mrs Roberts (the proprietor of the registered title) for her to operate as a private pump,  It would then necessary to make arrangements for the land in other ownership on that level to drain the Stepshort pump.  After consideration it was agreed that the Board should not give up the pumping station and steps should be taken to implement the health and safety recommendations at that station.
8.6
Any other business

8.6.1
It was noted that the Board had arranged a site visit to the Blundeston pumping station for Councillors in order to explain to them what was involved in the Board’s day to day works.  Those of the Councillors who had attended who were present at the meeting indicated that this had been a very useful exercise and thanked the Board for making the arrangements.


8.6.2
Concern was expressed at the potential difficulty in recruiting people to carry out the function of surveyor and pump attendant for different levels and it was agreed that consideration needed to be given to this to ensure that there is sufficient local interest in the Board’s activities and to ensure the continuity of the service from local people.  It was agreed that technology can assist but there is still a need for local input.  It was agreed that there may be a need to look again at the discrepancies between payments made to different pump attendants and surveyors in order to ensure that appropriate remuneration was given so that there was no breakdown in this essential service.


8.6.3
The need to consider where Differential Rating Orders could be beneficially sought in order to amalgamate adjoining levels where there are similarities should be explored.  This is something which individual surveyors need to give thought to so that the Clerk could make some firm proposals.


8.6.4
Further consideration and discussion took place regarding the Water Management Alliance proposals and it was confirmed that the Board did not wish to make any change for the time being.  Councillors made the point that it might be worth waiting to see what the outcome of current changes at the Councils was going to be as this might provide a clearer way forward.

It was agreed that the next meeting would be held on the 3rd of February 2011.
